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20 December 2011

Hon John Key

Prime Minister

Freepost Parliament

Private Bag 18 888

WELLINGTON 6160

Dear Prime Minister

Today's book is by Janet Frame, perhaps New Zealand's most famous writer. It is the first book of her autobiography, To the Is-land.  

There are many accounts in literature of individuals who might have gone on to become great writers and poets but were denied that opportunity by a lack of formal education. Janet Frame was fortunate to begin her secondary education in 1934 at a time of educational enlightenment when the government was reversing the retrenchment of the previous years and investing heavily in education. 
Secondary schooling was made compulsory, the fees that kept poor students out of secondary schools were eliminated and the staffing cuts that would have made it difficult for schools like Waitaki Girls to recruit teaching staff were removed.  Over the next few years, expanded government investment in education through the public system ensured that comprehensive secondary was no longer the preserve of the wealthy elite but was available to all New Zealanders.   Even then, Frame talks in the book about a number of friends who had to leave school to go out to work to support their families.

This book is a reminder of our enlightened forebears for whom education was not only a right but a public good.   Every New Zealander was guaranteed a world-class education at their local school, followed by low cost tertiary education or the opportunity to take up an apprenticeship nationally.  Rather than being left to the whims of employers, apprenticeships were managed nationally and supported by a web of training through night classes and polytechnics.   

That system served New Zealanders, including you, very well. It ensured the country had a supply of educated and skilled New Zealanders to join the labour force.  It is has been replaced with an incoherent and fragmented web of privatised and contracted services which manifestly fails to meet New Zealand's skill needs and burdens our young people with a lifetime of debt.  

While markets certainly have their place as a means of delivering services, the idea that handing our national education system over for private plunder was ever going to do anything else but enrich the delivery agents was a clear triumph of optimism over experience.  Education is a public good, and the idea that the state should mandate attendance at school then abrogate itself from any responsibility for adequate funding and quality is reprehensible. 

Time is short for this country to collect up the broken shards of what was a high-quality, comprehensive education system available equally to all and to begin rebuilding.   Fortunately, there are models from overseas we can use in that quest -  from countries that did not fall for the lie that scattering public resources across the market would somehow provide efficiencies, equality and sustainability.   And in New Zealand itself there is no end of talented, experienced and principled educators more than willing to work together to make this a reality.  

Yours sincerely
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Robin Duff

PRESIDENT
